
News story: UEFA Europa League Final
in Stockholm, Sweden – Travel Advice

Date: Wednesday 24 May 2017
Venue: Friends Arena
Kick off time: 20:45 local time

As well as this advice, check out our travel advice for Sweden

Passports and visas

You don’t need a visa to travel to Sweden on a British passport but your
passport should be valid for the proposed duration of your stay. Remember
your European Health Insurance Card (EHIC) but also take out travel
insurance; even if you’re only going for one night it could save you a lot of
money if you get into difficulties.

Manchester United Fan Zone

The Manchester United Fan Zone will be located at Rörstrandsgatan. The zone
will be open from Wednesday lunchtime until the match starts. The best way to
get to Friends Arena from the Fan Zone is by commuter train from Karlberg
station. You should be aware that drinking alcohol in public places is
forbidden in Sweden at all times. You will be allowed to drink alcohol inside
the Fan Zone, but not outside.

Getting to the stadium

Commuter train

The best way to get to the arena is by commuter train to Solna station, which
is just 7 minutes by train from Stockholm Central Station. Take the north
entrance from the train station and the arena is a 10-15 minute walk from
there (800 metres). Bus Get off at Solna Station or Arenan bus stop. Detailed
map available here

At the match

You will need to have your ID card or passport with you on the day of the
final so that your identity can be checked against the details provided with
your application.

If you’re a ticket holder and not in possession of valid ID card or a
passport, you will not be allowed in to the stadium.

If you lose your passport while in Stockholm, you’ll need to apply for an
Emergency Travel Document from the British Embassy in Stockholm.

Manchester United fans should use entrance A, Y, K and Hx at the south east
corner of the arena
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Please note that entry to the stadium can be slow – there will be ticket
checks and body searches at the entrance to the turnstiles; get to the
stadium early – doors will open 3 hours before kickoff.

Here you will find information on restrictions at the arena.

Tips

As in any other city beware of pickpockets and bag snatchers at airports,
railway stations, around the town centre and when using public transport –
only carry what you need and leave spare cash and valuables in hotel safety
deposits.

Contact the British Embassy in Stockholm

If your passport is lost or stolen, or if you urgently need our help, please
get in touch with the British Embassy in Stockholm as soon as possible.

British Embassy Stockholm Skarpögatan 6-8 115 93 Stockholm Sweden

Telephone +46 (0)8 671 3000 (also for out of hours emergencies)

The embassy is opened by appointment only. You can book an appointment by
clicking on this link or by calling the Embassy directly. For more
information please visit British Embassy Stockholm website

Emergency services numbers

112 – for emergencies
114 14- the police in non emergencies
1177- Health care advice

Welcome to Sweden!

News story: Gyms merger has chance to
avoid in-depth investigation

David Lloyd must resolve concerns in Brighton and Brentwood to avoid further
investigation of its purchase of 16 Virgin Active gyms.

Following an initial investigation into the merger, the Competition and
Markets Authority (CMA) has found that the 2 Virgin Active gyms in these
areas compete closely with the nearby David Lloyd gyms, and would face
limited competition from other operators after the merger.

The CMA is concerned that this loss of competition could result in higher
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prices or worse deals being offered to gym users in these areas.

It is therefore going to refer the merger for an in-depth phase 2
investigation by an independent group of CMA panel members unless David Lloyd
is able to offer proposals that resolve the competition concerns by 26 May
2017.

In the other areas affected, the CMA has found no competition concerns from
the merger.

News story: Just Eat/Hungryhouse
merger referred for in-depth
investigation

Just Eat’s acquisition of Hungryhouse has been referred for an in-depth
merger investigation.

Earlier this month, the Competition and Markets Authority (CMA) said that it
would refer the deal for an in-depth investigation because of concerns that
the merger could lead to worse terms for restaurants using either company.
However, Just Eat was first given the chance to offer ways of addressing
these concerns.

Just Eat has not offered these and so the merger will now be referred for an
in-depth, known as phase 2, investigation by an independent group of CMA
panel members. The deadline for the final decision is 2 November 2017.

Both companies provide online takeaway ordering services. These give
restaurants the opportunity to reach a wide pool of people, as well as offer
customers the convenience of choosing from a large range of takeaway
providers in one place.

Following its initial investigation into the merger, the CMA has found that
the companies are close competitors because of the similarity of their
service and their broad geographical coverage.

Further information about the investigation will be published on the case
page.
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Speech: Future Education – A Father’s
Perspective

Education is an increasingly complicated business, and you are all experts,
which left me wondering how I should approach this speech to you today;

Should I come to you as Paul Rennie, DHM Malaysia, and regional head of the
British Government’s ASEAN Education campaign, spouting numbers and stats
about futures and impacts;

Or should I draw from my experience as a governor of a leading international
school in Kuala Lumpur, and explain how the market is shifting around us, and
the challenges that governors face to read the tea leaves;

But in the end I decided it would probably be far more useful to talk to you
about none of that, and instead talk to you straightforwardly as the father
of a six-year old daughter. Because, as someone who hopes to be a customer of
your services for the next decade and a bit, I can tell you that I am utterly
terrified about the future;

Now this is not some dystopian monologue about global warming, deforestation,
or the extinction of species – though all of them are things my daughter has
already lobbied me on. Instead it is a recognition of the competing demands
that education is going to place on my daughter, and on me, and ultimately on
you;

I will start with my first favourite statistic – that 90% of the jobs that my
daughter is likely to apply for by 2032 don’t exist yet. Think back to the
six-year olds of 2003. How many of their parents planned for them to be
social media strategists, app designers, iphone engineers – how many of them
thought they would get a nice stable job at Nokia;

And those trends of globalisation are not limited to jobs that don’t exist
yet;

I look down the road, and see that globalisation is going to be pushing work
up, as well as down. Mega companies will become even more mega, but at the
same time harder to get into. While the market for the self-employed
entrepreneur, these job makers not job takers, is going to explode;

Work will become more cross cultural and more international, which means a
boy like me, who grew up, went to school, and went to university within five
miles of the hospital he was born in, getting a job with an international
company, let alone the Foreign Ministry will seem like an absurdity. (Joke
though I know Scotland remains on the brink of being a foreign country to the
UK);

The ability to scale at speed will continue. It took Ford Motor Company a
little over a century to sell 350 million cars; Apple sold 1 billion iPhones
in nine years. That, frankly, isn’t a world I grew up in;
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What I would call ‘Combinativity’, the ability to merge different ideas and
product together, is likely to become more important than pure creativity,
and that will require a broad understanding of the world – but if you don’t
specialise, how will you ever get ahead?

Yet what I don’t believe will change is people. In fact those people skills
are likely to become more important as automation becomes more prevalent. But
would we give up on learning French because we perfected the Babel Fish (as
only Hitchikers Guide to the Galaxy fans would understand);

So where does all of that leave my daughter – where does that leave schools?
Because one of the biggest challenges in the sector is risk aversion, which
is something that I absolutely share as a parent – and you probably need to
help me not to;

My father, for example, went on a journey that involved going to school five
days a week; sitting a series of individual exams; going to university and
then applying to a company for a job;

I went on a journey that involved going to school; sitting individual exams
with a bit of individual course work; going to university (to sit more
individual exams) and then applying to a company;

My daughter is going to school right now, and at the end of the pathway I
still see A-Levels, or IBs, and then University. Because grades matter, and
that is what I demand, and what schools live and die by, but is that enough?

Well it’s not enough for me as a parent, which is why I begin to make
extortionate demands of you. I want, obviously, straight As, but I also want
you to have a drama studio that could host a west-end musical; sports
facilities that could hold the 2020 Olympics; and a design and technology
centre that could put a probe on the moon.

It is a virtual arms race at international schools, to the point where even
Universities are struggling to keep their tech current with what the kids are
used to. And it’s all because I want you to keep doing the traditional stuff,
but also help her to find her niche;

And that is a challenge for me as a parent, in letting go and trusting
schools. One headmaster told me that 90% of everything we know about the
human brain we have learned in the last ten years. That’s staggering, but it
also post-dates everything about my school experience that I rely on to help
my daughter;

Most of you will be familiar with the phonics system of learning to read. I
wasn’t. I learned to read via a series of little slips of paper with words
written on them, kept in an old tobacco time (spelling smelled like Virginia
Gold Leaf until I was ten). It was a huge leap of faith to go with phonics –
but it is incredible;

And then there are topics now that I don’t even understand, like coding. I
always knew the day would come when I lost track of what my daughter was
studying, I have never been much of a scientist so if it came to GSCE



Chemistry she was on her own. But to have you six year old daughter teaching
you how to use coding programme Light Bot on the iPad, well, I thought I
would have more time. (In fact, I got cocky after that and tried to do some
of the Year 5 coding activities on the EducationCity website – I got 27%);

She needs those skills, she needs these new ways of learning, but how do
schools help to take me as a parent on that journey?

If someone had said to my parents when I was at school they were going to put
me up for an exam in game design, they would have wondered what I was going
to do with a degree in PacMan, and yet today the games industry is worth more
than Hollywood;

There is also the challenge of the cultural shift, which I get glimmers of
being here in an international environment, but those in the UK probably
don’t see as clearly.

There is little doubt in my mind that the century belongs to Asia, if nothing
else they have demographics on their side. There are 140m people under the
age of 14 in ASEAN alone, and another 100m yet to be born by 2030. They will
be going for those global jobs at the mega corporations too;

Even at six, frankly even in pre-school, it was a startling revelation to see
what people have termed ‘tiger parenting’ in action. I’d heard of it, but
when you see it in practise, it is both terrifying, but also incredible to
see what some children can achieve with that level of investment;

And while it is absolutely not what I want for my child, I realise that as
long as the main determinant of University entrance are is still the grades,
then that is what my daughter is up against. I find that I have become a bit
more like that myself, though probably better described as dwarf leopard than
Tiger – but is that right? Should schools be taking a view?

Because when you look to places like Malaysia, you can see the churn in the
education sector in all its glory. You have long established schools, and new
entrants. For profit, not for profit, and even a few in between. And that
innovation in the market means schools have to keep up;

Like in the UK, where around 150,000 children will sit GCSE French, compared
to about 4,000 doing Mandarin or Cantonese. Is that imbalance because schools
there have carefully thought about the future needs of a British work force
when set against growing export markets; or is because we have lots of French
teachers, and it’s what their parents learned?

But while it may be easier for new entrant schools to ditch ‘traditions’
there is also the danger of getting caught by fad-ism. Just as someone once
described a leader with no followers as simply a person taking a walk, so if
you are pioneers in every new field it might turn out to be no field at all –
just ask all the people who have big collections of laser discs;

And obviously as a parent I want you to do both. I want a massive French
department, as well as a fully staffed Chinese department, and what about
Spanish while we’re at it. Because I want you to give her all the skills to



be at the cutting edge when she graduates, but I don’t want you to bet her
future on it in case she gets it wrong;

It is impossible, and I know every time as a Governor when teaching
colleagues come with the next big idea, that schools will have to do all of
the above without putting a single penny on tuition fees;

But I also have more fundamental worries as a parent about my daughter’s
education, particularly in the international sphere;

Mulitculturalism is amazing, but does becoming a global citizen risk becoming
a citizen of nowhere? I didn’t leave Edinburgh until I was twenty one. My
daughter is half British, half Dutch, was born in India, and now lives in
Malaysia. I have a very clear idea of where I am from, does she, will she, or
is that an absurd thing to wonder about? One thing is for sure, I can’t draw
on personal experience to help, so do I rely on the teachers who will be
steering her in four year chunks as I move around the world – is that your
role?

And I worry about the digital and online world, because I know I will always
lag in my understanding of it, like my parents did, as teachers probably do.
As a tech thinker once told me, if you describe a technology as disruptive,
it shows you are already too old to understand it – people who disrupt aren’t
disrupting, they are just living. And because nothing ever dies online, can
she have fun at school, and yet still start as an adult with a clean slate,
as I did?

Which merges into the digital world blurring the lines between home and
school, particularly in the future. As her personal life and school life
merge into a single iPad, will she ever be able to switch off? And in that
space, does it mean she can now take her bullying home with her, and nobody
will ever know? Maybe by the time she is fourteen there will be teachers
around her who have personal experience of being trolled by cyber bullies and
can help, but I suspect few of your teachers could claim that – but does it
matter? Is that what your Year 12s and 13s are there for, to bridge the gap?

And, obviously, I worry about the cost of all of this, in a world of
shrinking budgets and resources, will I be able to keep her in the schools
that are offering her all these opportunities, or will you end up pricing me
out of the market, as you keep up with my demands?

There is a lot ahead of you, the margins of success become ever smaller at A-
Grade; there is more competition than ever; the reputational risks are only
growing; and to meet all the demands I’ve listed you’re going to need a body
of staff that is both multi-talented and specialised – who is going to train
them for you, and what will they cost? Sadly, we will not all be investors in
Snap to pay for it all.

But in spite of these worries, the final thought I would leave you with is my
huge pride, and belief, in the British education model I see in international
schools today (and I would say that even if my government weren’t paying me
to). I think it does have tradition as well as modernity; I think it puts a



lot of trust in its teachers, rather than wrote structures; and I think it
gives children a wide exposure, but still creates a sense of belonging.

I wish you every success in the conference, and look forward to fruitful
discussions. You have great challenges, and even greater responsibilities,
and parents like me will need your help more than ever in the future.

Speech: “On too many occasions this
year, Bosnia’s leaders have returned
to the divisions of the past instead
of delivering for the future.”

Statement by Stephen Hickey, Counsellor at the UK Mission to the United
Nations, on Bosnia and Herzegovina.

Thank you Mr President.

Let me join others in welcoming back Dr Inzko to the Council and by thanking
him for his report and briefing. You have the United Kingdom’s continued
support in your role as High Representative and we’re grateful for all the
work that you do for Bosnia and Herzegovina and its people.

Looking back over the reporting period, it’s clear that 2017 was full of
promise for Bosnia and Herzegovina; the EU accession path lay ahead, finally
unblocked after years of inertia, and the reform agenda had begun to deliver
the jobs and growth that so many cried out for when they took to the streets
in 2014.

And yet, as the High Representative’s report makes clear, narrow interests,
whether personal or political, have instead set back progress this year and
dampened the prospects and potential of Bosnia and Herzegovina.

On too many occasions this year, Bosnia’s leaders have returned to the
divisions of the past instead of delivering for the future. These setbacks
have only served to distract attention away from much needed progress on the
reform agenda; reforms that would promote greater security, stability and
prosperity across the country.

We saw this clearly in the celebrations in the Republika Srpska on 9th
January. The referendum on the National Day was in clear defiance of the
Bosnian Constitutional Court’s authority and in direct challenge to the
Dayton Peace Agreement. The participation of Serb members of the Bosnian
armed forces raised tensions even further, and underscored the urgent need to
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implement the Defence Review.

In addition, the continued efforts of Bosnian Croat politicians to advocate
for electoral reform this year have also distracted attention from the reform
agenda and much needed socio-economic reforms. We’ve seen economic
legislation blocked and delayed because leaders have chosen to act in the
interests of one of the constituent peoples, and not in the interests of all
of Bosnia and Herzegovina’s people.

And finally, we’ve seen the Bosniak member of the Presidency undermine trust
in the ruling coalition by unilaterally and unsuccessfully launching a
revision of the legal case accusing Serbia of complicity in wartime genocide.
This sort of backward looking divisive politicking has no place in 2017.

Mr President,

There is still time for Bosnia and Herzegovina’s leaders to deliver this
year. Through the reform agenda, they have a clear map charting the way
ahead. It’s a path that will lead to growth and stability, but one that needs
renewed commitment and engagement. It’s a path that remains central to Bosnia
and Herzegovina’s EU membership; an aspiration shared by so many across the
country.

And yet it’s still a path not yet taken, and that has not been without cost.
Over $75 million of IMF funding was delayed last week by the failure to adopt
the law on excise duties. Over $1 billion of further IMF funding is now at
risk.

As my Foreign Secretary, Boris Johnson made clear during his visit to Bosnia
and Herzegovina last month, it is long past time for Bosnia and Herzegovina’s
leaders to work together in order to deliver the reforms that will enable the
country to compete and thrive in the modern global economy.

We’ve seen in the past months that they can find common ground. The
successful re-run of elections in Stolac show that the authorities can
deliver for the people. But it’s also clear that until national interests
trump narrow interests, stability in Bosnia will not be entrenched, and our
concerns about the political and security situation will remain.

Because continued divisive rhetoric and repeated political crises only put
pressure on the country and distract from much needed reforms. So we share
the High Representative’s assessment that the EUFOR mission, with an
executive mandate, remains vital. We will therefore support the retention of
this crucial asset when its mandate is up for renewal in November.

Thank you.


